
MINUTES OF SCRUTINY LEADERSHIP BOARD MEETING - TUESDAY, 5 MARCH 2024 
 
 

 
Present:  
 
Councillor Galley (in the Chair) 
 
Councillors 
 
Cartmell 
Critchley 

Ellison 
Flanagan 

C Mitchell 
Roberts 

Mrs Scott 
Thomas 

 
In Attendance:  
 
Mrs Sharon Davis, Scrutiny Manager 
Mr Steve Thompson, Director of Resources 
 
 
1  DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST 
 
There were no declarations of interest on this occasion. 
 
2  MINUTES OF THE LAST MEETING HELD ON 17 OCTOBER 2023 
 
The Committee agreed that the minutes of the last meeting held on 17 October 2023 be 
signed by the Chair as a true and correct record. 
 
3  FINANCIAL PERFORMANCE MONITORING AS AT MONTH 9 AND MEDIUM TERM 
FINANCIAL PLAN 2024/25 - 2026/27 
 
Mr Steve Thompson, Director of Resources provided a comprehensive overview of the 
financial performance monitoring as at Month 9. He noted that the Board had last received 
the monitoring information at Month 4 when a £5.1 million overspend had been forecast. At 
Month 9, the overspend had significantly reduced to £1.8 million with working balances of 
£5 million.  
 
The pressures in Children’s and Adult Services remained. However, after significant efforts 
to manage demand in Children’s Social Care, the number of children in residential 
placements was reducing. The overspends in these two service areas, which comprised 75% 
of the Council budget, were being offset by other areas such as treasury management. 
 
Mr Thompson highlighted that the Executive received financial monitoring information from 
Month 3 to Month 10 with the data presented in the same way every month in order to 
provide consistent reporting allowing for the identification of trends. The information 
presented also included an aggregate position of the Council’s wholly-owned companies, 
the income and expenditure of all services and the performance of key income streams 
including Council Tax, the Council Tax Reduction Scheme and Business Rate collection. 
 
It was reported that the draft Month 10 data indicated further improvement to the financial 
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position and a positive trajectory and Mr Thompson identified that reserves were currently 
at an acceptable level. He also highlighted that 45 Councils were known to be in financial 
distress. 
 
The Chair highlighted the role of the Scrutiny Leadership Board in providing an independent 
review of the financial and operational performance of Council services. 
 
Members noted that it had been indicated that the Medium Term Financial Plans of 
Children’s and Adults’ Services should be considered by the relevant scrutiny committees 
and queried how often it would be appropriate to do so and in what timescale they could be 
presented. Mr Thompson noted the request and advised that he would seek to identify with 
the relevant directors when they would be available for scrutiny. 
 
In response to a question regarding the current risk appetite of the Council, Mr Thompson 
advised that he would not want earmarked reserves to fall lower than their current level of 
£28 million and that approximately £10 million of that total related to insurance. He noted 
that Leisure Assets had made an in year surplus for the first time and it was hoped that this 
would continue and add to reserves in future years. 
 
Growth and Prosperity was also highlighted as an area with future potential and it was 
noted that the service also had its own Medium Term Financial Plan. Mr Thompson advised 
that it was a significantly different type of Plan to that in Children’s and Adults’ Services and 
it would not provide an accurate picture for scrutiny due to timing. It was noted that Mr 
Thompson would refer the Plan to scrutiny if in the future he considered it would be 
beneficial. 
 
The Board considered the previous low interest rates and recent increases. In response, Mr 
Thompson advised that it was expected that long term rates would start to come down and 
therefore higher short term rates were currently being used. He added that borrowing was 
very carefully managed with the Council taking its own decisions following careful 
consideration. Due to the time of year, borrowing had been utilised whilst waiting for 
revenue grant payments. 
 
With regards to the Dedicated Schools Grant, Mr Thompson noted the current pressures 
being caused by the increase in Education, Care and Health Plans and advised that the 
current deficit was being supported by additional funding with an expectation of a break 
even position in two years. 
 
Members noted a lack of narrative data in the report regarding the Public Health spend and 
it was agreed that the Levelling Up Scrutiny Committee be requested to consider the data 
relating to the Public Health spend in more detail. 
 
Concern was raised regarding the Integrated Care Board (ICB) and in securing contributions 
towards the budget towards work that positively impacted NHS services. Mr Thompson 
noted that he met with colleagues from the ICB on a regular basis and that they were 
forecasting a significant budget deficit. He added that some financial support had been 
received from the Board, although not to the extent that was initially indicated. He agreed 
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that should any concerns arise, he would feed these through to the Adult Social Care and 
Health Scrutiny Committee. 
 
It was queried whether the current level of capital projects warranted an in-house capital 
projects team to alleviate the need for external consultants to be employed. In response, Mr 
Thompson considered that the issue could be explored should the number of capital 
projects be sustained. The annual expenditure on consultants’ report was considered by the 
Levelling Up Scrutiny Committee with the detail potentially providing the basis for such 
considerations. 
 
In regards to the development of the budget for 2025/2026, Mr Thompson advised that 
fortnightly meetings were being held with expected budget gaps identified. The details of 
the settlement were expected at the end of the year. He added that a report was due to the 
Executive on the details of the Levelling Up funding announcement recently made. 
 
The Board agreed: 

1. That the Children’s and Adults’ Medium Term Financial Plans be received by the 
relevant scrutiny committees as soon as possible. 

2. That the Levelling Up Scrutiny Committee be requested to receive a report on the 
Public Health spend. 

3. That should the Director of Resources identify any concerns regarding the Integrated 
Care Board’s financial relationship with the Council, these be highlighted to the Adult 
Social Care and Health Scrutiny Committee. 

4. That should the Director of Resources identify that it would be appropriate for the 
Levelling Up Scrutiny Committee to consider the Growth and Prosperity Medium 
Term Financial Plan at any time, he make this known to the Committee. 

 
4  COUNCIL TAX SCRUTINY REVIEW SCOPING DOCUMENT 
 
The Board considered and approved the proposed Council Tax Scrutiny Review document. 
 
5  SCRUTINY SELF ASSESSMENT 2024 
 
The Board considered the proposed scrutiny self-assessment for 2024 and considered that it 
had the right mix of questions to ascertain progress. It was requested that a version for 
officers also be produced. 
 
6  SCRUTINY WORKPLANS 
 
The Chair of the Board requested that for future meetings, the Committee Chairs in 
conjunction with the Vice- Chairs and members of the Committee provide a written 
statement for inclusion on the agenda setting out the progress of each Committee, learning 
of what had gone well and not so well and the identification of any barriers. 
 
An update was provided on the work of the Children and Young People’s Scrutiny 
Committee and it was noted that an informal meeting had been held to discuss the 
potential for the provision of Council-owned Children’s homes. It was noted that 
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Government research had indicated that often local authorities were not particularly good 
at running children’s homes and it was unlikely to be more financially efficient than utilising 
private sector accommodation, however, Members held felt it could be useful to consider 
the potential models that other local authorities were using. 
 
The area of Children and Adolescent Mental Health Services (CAMHS) had also been 
identified as of concern and this topic would be potentially included within the workplan 
with a review of previous work undertaken being considered. There was the potential for 
joint working with the Adult Social Care and Health Scrutiny Committee on this matter. 
 
The Chair also highlighted that he intended to meet with each Committee Member to 
ascertain skills and explore the structure of the meetings. 
 
In relation to the Climate Change and Environment Scrutiny Committee, the Chair advised 
that the previous meeting had been full of well-considered questions. A series of briefing 
sessions and reports had been received during the first six months of the Municipal Year 
which had provided a good information basis for Members. 
 
The Chair of the Committee added that he also intended to speak with Committee Members 
to assess skills and determine whether it would be appropriate to appoint subject leads in 
certain areas. 
 
With regards to the Adult Social Care and Health Scrutiny Committee it was noted that work 
continued to build the relationship with the Integrated Care Board with consistency in staff 
of all NHS organisations noted as a challenge for the Committee. Key areas of focus included 
dentistry, the Carers Strategy and also improving the relationship with Healthwatch who 
could be a good resource for the Committee. 
 
The new Chair of the Levelling Up Scrutiny Committee advised that he had reviewed the 
workplan and wished for it to be as reflective and adaptive as possible with the regular 
verbal levelling up update now provided as an exceptions report. It was noted that the Oral 
Health Strategy as a Public Health strategy was on the workplan of the Committee and that 
an informal meeting would be sought with the Adult Social Care and Health Scrutiny 
Committee in due course to consider the matter as a cross-cutting issue. 
 
An overview was also provided of the Audit Committee and it was noted that problems 
identified by scrutiny could be referred to Audit and vice versa, areas for potential 
improvement could be referred from Audit to scrutiny. 
 
The Chairs were reminded of the ongoing work to improve communication with the public 
and were requested to highlight any good areas of work to be publicised. 
 
7  DATE AND TIME OF NEXT MEETING 
 
It was noted that the date and time of the next meeting was subject to agreement at Annual 
Council. 
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Chairman 
  
(The meeting ended at 7.23 pm) 
  
Any queries regarding these minutes, please contact: 
Sharon Davis, Scrutiny Manager 
Tel: 01253 477213 
E-mail: sharon.davis@blackpool.gov.uk 


